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The fifty-seventh (57th) Unified Carrier Registration (UCR) Plan Board of Directors (Board) meeting was called to order by Avelino Gutierrez, Chairman at 12:05 p.m. EDT.
Attendance:  Board of Directors:

Present - Sandy Bowling, Bill Bronrott, Woody Chambers, Jay Gingerich, Avelino Gutierrez, Frank LaQua, Dave Lazarides, Bill Leonard, Scott Morris, Bob Pitcher, Rick Schweitzer and Bob Voltmann.

Absent – Gene Eckhardt, Bill Leonard and Angel Oliver.
Self-introductions of government and industry representatives were made by those in attendance.

Avelino Gutierrez welcomed the attendees and established the teleconference ground rules.
Bob Voltmann moved to accept the meeting agenda, which was seconded by Scott Morris seconded. There was no discussion and the agenda was approved.
Frank Laqua moved to accept the minutes of the November 4, 2010, board meeting.  Sandy Bowling seconded the motion.  There was no discussion and the minutes were approved. 

Avelino Gutierrez read Dick Henderson’s email advising there was no news to report on the legislative front and that they will have a better idea in January as to what, if anything, might happen with respect to Reauthorization.

Bill Bronrott advised an FMCSA letter of response to AIPBA is being prepared that will state the issue addressed by AIPBA is a matter of the UCR Board’s jurisdiction and not FMCSA’s  jurisdiction.
Bill Bronrott also requested the Board’s desire whether to pursue an interim board replacement for Mr. Covert, who resigned a month ago, or to wait for the four (4) reappointments coming up by May 31, 2011, which are spread out geographically between their four (4) regional service centers.

Jose Rodiguez believes, after talking to Rick Wood, the Board has an option to fill the position until the Secretary can appoint.  Avelino Gutierrez stated he would have to check the law.  He additionally advised he has not discussed this issue with the Board nor with any member of the Board.  Frank Laqua believes an interim is needed, and is interested in determining any interest within the region.  Scott Morris concurred.  Jose Rodiguez will email Avelino Gutierrez the Eastern Service Center administrator information along with a listing of the states within the region.  Jose Rodiguez also stated they will do what they need to do to see if the people currently serving in those position are interesting in reappointment.  Avelino requested the names of` any interested persons be forwarded to Jose, Frank or himself.  
Bob Pitcher, Chair of the Industry Advisory Subcommittee, reported an update to the October Board conference call based upon reports that Indiana had attempts from Georgia carriers to pay intrastate UCR fees.  This was misleading by Georgia by duplicate naming programs.  Both he and Sandy Bowling looked into that and had a solution, but the solution is only partial.  There have been no further complaints.  Bob contacted the Georgia Motor Truck Association and Sandy Bowling is following up.  Sandy Bowling reported she is waiting on a response from Georgia.  She said Georgia has changed the name of their intrastate program, but still need to tweak their website.

Dave Golden asked if Sandy has a good Georgia contact.  Sandy stated she does and will email that information to Dave.

Bill Leonard emailed he has no report of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee.   

Frank LaQua, Chair of the Depository Subcommittee, reported on the collections so far for each year.  He stated they are missing some November reports because this meeting is so early in December.


2007
$74 million (stagnant)


2008
$78 million

2009
$83 million

2010 
Over $90 million


2011 
$22 million (a few states haven’t reported for 2011 yet)
The Subcommittee will make disbursements shortly of:

2007 
$60,000


2008 
$92,000


2009 
$1,200,000 (through April on each of the prior years).

2010 
Will be a large disbursement, bigger than any of the others, but it will be another month to two (2) months as they must generate bills and get the money back in.  They have about $17.5 million to disburse compared to about $13 million in 2009.  Those numbers are through October.  
Tom Klingman asked for the registrant base for 2008, 2009 and 2010, to which Dave Lazarides responded during his report.
Dave Lazarides, Chair of the UCR System Subcommittee and Chair of the Best Practices Subcommittee, advised of the following rough registrant figures:

2008 
Registered 308,000


2009 
Registered 349,000


2010 
Registered 304,000 (70.55% of the universe of both participating and non-participating states)


2011
Registered 82,500 (under 20% of the universe of both participating and non-participating states)

Dave Lazarides continued his report by stating the systems are doing well for 2011.  He intends to convene both subcommittees and will produce something before the next meeting, now that the subcommittee member lists are out.

Sandy Bowling reported the Registration System is going smooth.  Barbara Hague asked for the status of the depository piece that’s being built.  Sandy Bowling advised they had had a meeting recently and intend to write a new MOU to include the depository piece.  Once the MOU is approved by her Commissioner, they will bring it to the Board for their review.  

Scott Morris, Chair of the Procedures Subcommittee reported that last month he submitted a straw man proposal regarding distributions of depository funds.  He stated there was a host of divergent views, and proposes they refer the issue to NCSTS so the body of states can review.  Once there is a State consensus, they will take it back to the Board.  Frank LaQua commented that was a great idea.  Frank informally recommended referring the depository funds distribution proposal to NCSTS for discussion and resolution.  No one spoke against it.
Bill Leonard emailed a report of the Audit Subcommittee which stated his Subcommittee will be working in the coming weeks and will have something for the next meeting.  Bill Leonard additionally reported the CVSA enforcement memo for 2011 is with CVSA who will be approving it and sending it out soon.
Old/new matters:
· Resignation of Board member Buddy Covert was emailed with this meeting’s notice
· Letter of AIPBA was emailed with this meeting’s notice.  Avelino Gutierrez will draft a response, but wanted to give Indiana an opportunity to provide input and/or send a response.  Avelino will send the draft letter to the Board before it is mailed out.
· Letter from Motor Carrier Services, MODOT was emailed with this meeting’s notice
· A draft list of Subcommittees and their members is a fluid list.  If a person wants on it or off it, to email Avelino Gutierrez.  The list will be published on the NCSTS website ASAP.  

Sandy Bowling will be updating the UCR participating state contact list as Louisiana is no longer processing IRP or UCR payments.  A vendor has taken over those responsibilities.  Carriers will now call the vendor for UCR issues.  

Sandy Bowling also wanted state staff to be aware that when Googling UCR, the top three (3) websites are not the Indiana UCR site.  Additionally, two (2) of the new websites have taken the Indiana UCR website map and placed it on their website as well as adding the capitol building.  Indiana intends to incorporate the fact they are the official website for UCR to assist customers in locating it.  The Indiana UCR site has not been copyrighted.
Barbara Hague asked Avelino Gutierrez the status of Subcommittee Meeting publications.  Avelino Gutierrez stated he would contact Scott Morris at another time to discuss.

Future Board meetings are scheduled for:


Canceled - Thursday, January 20, 2011 meeting.

Thursday, February 3, 2011, 12 noon – 3 p.m. EST by teleconference

Thursday, March 3, 2011, 12 noon – 3 p.m. EST by teleconference.

Avelino Gutierrez will send a notice of publication to Jose Rodriguez before the holidays.

The Board adjourned at 12:48 p.m. EDT.
Minutes approved by the UCR Board on February 3, 2011
Lynne Jones
Minutes taker
Exhibit A – November 3, 2010 letter from Charles W. Covert, WVPSC

Exhibit B – November 16, 2010 letter from James Lamb, AIPBA and November 3, 2010 letter
Exhibit C – November 19, 2010 letter from Jan Skouby, MODOT

Exhibit D – List of Subcommittees and Members
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